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KINGSTEIGNTON TOWN COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 4 FEBRUARY 2020 IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON
Present:  
Mayor: Councillor D Rollason

Deputy Mayor: Councillor B Austen

Councillors: Bovey, Brotherton, Dempster, Jones, Khan, Laws, Peart, Plummer, Ripping, Thorne
Town Clerk:  Mrs C Lakin
Police Report
PCSO Pike forwarded the Police Report for February 2020, which is as follows
Theft from Motor Vehicle - 1

Theft - 2

Theft from shop - 2

Criminal Damage - 3 

Arson - 2

Drink/ Drug Drive - 2

Possession Drugs - 1

Dangerous Dog - 1 

The Fair generated a small amount of Anti-Social Behaviour (ASB) which was dealt with.

Boy Racers are starting to gather again in Tesco underground car park. 

Neighbourhood Teams priority is to have a robust approach to ASB

Public Participation 
There were no members of the public present.
County Councillor R Peart’s Report 
The County Council’s Cabinet is proposing to invest over £43 million of additional funding into front line public services in Devon in 2020/21

In total the County Council’s spending will rise by £43.1 million from £498 million in the current 2019/20 financial year.

The budget proposals are a response to increasing demand on front-line services driven by a range of external factors including demographic and climate change impacts.

In February 2019, the County Council declared a climate emergency and pledged to work with other organisations so that Devon should be carbon neutral by 2030.  Chief Executive Phil Norrey established and chairs a Devon Climate Emergency Response Group bringing together key partners from across Devon.

The County Council has already reduced its carbon footprint by 40% since 2012/13 including a 75% reduction in carbon emissions from street-lighting (15,000 tonnes a year).

In August 2019 and on the recommendation of the above group the County Council and University of Exeter established a Net-Zero Task Force with key public, private and voluntary sector partners with the following funding – County Council - £250,000, University of Exeter £130,000 and £70,000 from other partners.  This is paying for the work of the Net-Zero Task Force to develop a cross-Devon plan supported by staff from the County Council and University of Exeter.  The Task Force is chaired by Professor Devine-Wright who is the lead author on the UN Climate Change report.

The Task Force has held a series of themed public hearings to call for evidence on ways in which Devon can achieve the pledge by the rapid shift in behavior.  Hearings were held between October and December on the following themes: food, land and sea (including agriculture, forestry, fisheries and land use). Mobility and transport, the built environment, energy and waste.

A new draft Carbon Plan for Devon will be developed through a review of the evidence by an expert panel and the proposal of policy options.  These options will be put forward to a newly created “citizens panel” that will start meeting this month (January 2020) run by Professor Devine-Wright who has expertise in this area.  The outcome of all this will be a draft Carbon Plan for wider public consultation this spring.

A key challenge that the Carbon Plan will seek to address is how Devon can prosper in a carbon-neutral economy.
The County Council is leading partner in the Great South West campaign which seeks to establish the region as the UK’s key provider of renewable energy and deliver a £45 billion boost to the regional economy.

Through the Heart of the South West Joint Committee, Devon County Council and partners are also working with Somerset local authorities to align their carbon plans.

Roles and Responsibilities

Devon County Council is one of 26 County Councils in England.  The authority, which has 60 elected County Councillors, represents 795,000 residents and administers an area spanning 2,534 square miles, the third largest in England.

Our Services

The County council has a total budge of £1, 1 billion and provides a wide range of public services – some directly and some commissioned from other organisations.  The Council’s main service groups are:

Adult care and health including services for older people and adults with physical or learning disabilities

· Care at home for 10,000 people a year

· 13,000 people with dementia

Children’s services including education and learning; services for vulnerable children and families; safeguarding; looked after children and care leavers

· Supporting 16,5000 children with special needs of disabilities

· Over 200 children adopted or fostered a year

· 97,000 pupils

· 398 schools

Communities, Public Health, Environment and Prosperity including planning, transportation and environment; economy, enterprise and skills; trading standards; libraries; community safety and emergency planning

· 50 libraries and four mobile libraries
· Free school transport for 14,500 pupils a day

· Funding for 185 bus services, 60 voluntary car schemes and 16 community ring and ride schemes

· Nine new primary schools built or due to be completed in 2020

Highways, Infrastructure, Development and Waste including road and bridge maintenance; waste disposal and recycling; and the County Council’s capital programme

· 8,000 miles of road (England’s largest local network)

· 62,000 potholes filled a year

· Managing 357,000 tonnes of domestic waste a year

· 19 recycling centres

· £114 million invested every year on major infrastructure projects

Legal, Human Resources and Communications including democratic support and scrutiny; Crown services; registration of births, marriages and deaths, and the Coroner services

County Treasurer including Revenue and Capital budgets; Investment and Treasury management; Devon Audit Pension Fund
A road closure notice has been received from 25 March 2020 for a max. of five days until 28 March, 202 between the hours of 18.30-06.00 on A380 Southbound carriageway, Kingsteignton, Eagle Farm junction to Ware Barton junction.  Alternative route will be signed.
Cllr Thorne asked if clarification could be obtained about all the trees that have been cut down and left 3 foot high and I would like to know what their policy is about clearing the edge of the road.  I would like to know if they are leaving these trees to spout again or whether they will eventually be pulling these out.

District Councillor Reports
Councillor B Austen
I attended a whole day meeting where the budget was discussed and feel that this is a good budget although there were disagreements about parking costs and no free parking on Sundays.  Parking on Sundays will now cost £1 per day.

I asked if the District Council were able to help with funding to plant trees in Kingsteignton as discussed under Climate Emergency.  TDC do not provide grants but gave the names of charities that could be approached.  TDC are planting trees on their own land.
Councillor R Peart 
I attended the Standards Committee at Teignbridge District Council.

We were given an update by the Local Government Association of the report recommendations on changes to the law which will be formally considered by the Secretary of State this year.  It seems that emphasis is being given to the specific recommendations seeing increases in the sanctions available to Standards Committees to address serious offences.  This would include powers to suspension for a year, clarity on the ability to ban guilty parties from accessing council buildings or from attending meetings and take away any community funding.
Councillor D Rollason
7 February 2020 – Overview & Scrutiny Committee, preparation for the Budget meetings mainly and the report of the Rural Aid review group
24 February 2020 – Teignbridge District Council followed by Fair Trade event

The Council approved the budget which included – freezes on garden waste bin charges, provide more support to planning enforcement, a new Climate Emergency led Officer post (the budgets contains £7.5 m investment in our green leaf schemes for the coming years.  The Council Tax Reduction Scheme that offers up to 100% relief for our lowest income residents.

I think one conservative voted with the administration for the budget.  Teignbridge District Council are striving to position itself to minimise the adverse impact of the possible £1.5 m funding gap expected in two years’ time due to Government changes to its funding for LAs and of course the 60% reduction in LA funding over the past 10 years.  (That leaves us with 40p in every £)
The Council also received a Network Rail presentation and outline consultation process.  A public enquiry is expected.

The Fair Trade event included presentations from farmers from Kenya, and a range of Free trade products were on display and for sale.  On hearing the farmers’ stories there can be no doubt how important this initiative is.

3 March, 2020 – Overview and Scrutiny Committee.  The committee considered over 1000 pages of the new proposed Draft Local Plan, this will seek to define settlement boundaries and the development in our Towns and Parishes for the next decade and longer if it is not replaced.

Public Consultation begins 23 March, 2020 and ends 18 May, 2020.  We need to be ready for this and I suggest we agree on how we want to prepare and engage in the consultation process at the next WSP Committee.  (Not yet what our response is just dividing the work up and who and when etc.)
Councillor B Thorne 
I have been busier at Teignbridge and we have had the full budget meeting.  I have taken time to look at other parishes and towns and their precept.  Some new taxes have been introduced.  

I have been approached by residents concerning planning application 20/00254 – Unit 1 Rocklands, Exeter Road – Change of use from Industrial Unit (Class B2) use to pizza production and delivery business and customer collection (Use Class A5), which I am looking into.
Cllr Bovey joined the meeting at 7.25 pm

MINUTES OF THE FULL COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE COMMUNITY HALL, RYDON ROAD, KINGSTEIGNTON ON WEDNESDAY 4 MARCH, 2020 AT 7.30 pm 
32/2020   Apologies

Resolved:  that apologies received from Cllr Scagell and Cllr Jones be accepted
33/2020
To receive any declarations of interest

There were no declarations of interest
34/2020
 Mayor’s Report

1 March, 202 – Teignbridge District Council Civic Services, St Mary’s Church, Chudleigh.
The service was attended by many of Devon’s high ranking dignitaries and a good number of Mayors, Mayoresses and Chairs from local Towns and Parishes.

Teignbridge District Council Chairman Cllr Richard Keeling hosted the service which was led by the Reverend Martin Fletcher and Reverend Paul Wimsett.  We were entertained by soloist Poppy Evans.  The service was followed by a fine buffet and conversation among guests.
35/2020   Minutes
The Mayor presented the minutes of the meeting held on 5 February, 2020.
Resolved:  Minutes adopted

36/2020
Clerk’s Report
· Tenders have been invited for the Grass Cutting Contract which is up for renewal
· The hedge between the Community Hall and Rydon Primary School has been cut back before the nesting season starts and trees at the front of car park have been crown lifted.
· The closing date for Grant applications was Monday 2 March, 2020.  These will be discussed at the Finance meeting on Wednesday 11 March, 2020.  Information will be forwarded to all councillors with their Finance Agenda.
· Councillors were passed a copy of the Operational Contingency Plan for the Coronavirus threat, which was adopted.  Resolved:  that the Community Hall and Council Offices should be deep cleaned as soon as possible with a budget of £1000 being agreed.
It was agreed that the Clerk would speak to the new Practice Manager at Kingsteignton Medical Centre to see if there was any way we could liaise between the doctors and the council to get any relative information out to members of the public. 
Practitioners Conference – 26 & 27 February, 2020

Mrs Lewis-Clarke and I attended the Practitioners Conference on 26 & 27 February, 2020, which was held in Kenilworth.

Various presentations were given but the most useful were:

Let’s Talk – Learn the Top Appraisal Techniques to motivate your employees as well as identifying areas for improvement 

· Why appraisals should be carried out:  to ensure members of staff are on right track and set objectives
· You should share agreement of job and objectives
· They help people feel valued and motivated
· Enables you to link organisational objectives to the individual/team
· Identify needs
· Obtain better achievements
· Appraisals are not a legal requirement but it is good practice to carry them out
· Policies and processes should be followed
· Appraisals should be carried out twice a year
· Half an hour should be allowed for each appraisal and preparation should be carried out before each appraisal
· Highs and lows should be reviewed
· The purpose of the meeting is to look at objectives and set objectives
· Diarise regular reviews and agree goals and objectives
GDPR Principles and Policies, Protecting Practices are you there yet?

This session provided a good up-date on what we should be doing under GDPR.  It was highlighted that all councillors should be using a council email address to receive information and that no private email addresses should be used.

A reminder should be sent to councillors to ensure that they delete all papers not needed and the Clerk should ask for confirmation that this has been done.  The ICO site provides a Data Mapping chart which is very useful to use to ensure that GDPR is being followed correctly

General Power of Competence (GPC)

A detailed session was held on the General Power of Competence discussing risks and restrictions related to using this power.  Benefits of this power should be considered and providing the criteria is met the Clerk can obtain this qualification.

If the Clerk should leave or the number of elected councillors falls to below two-thirds of elected members then this Power cannot be used.  The Council would be able to finish any projects started under this Power but would not be able to start any other.  If you have a Clerk that does not have the GPC but the Deputy Clerk does, you are still not able to use this power.  It has to be the Clerk that has this qualification to enable the council to use this power.  This cannot be used if the Deputy Clerk has the power instead of the Clerk.
37/2020   Minutes
Finance Committee:  Cllr Dempster presented the minutes of the meeting held on 12 February 2020.  Approved

Community Hall/Recreation Committee:  Cllr Rollason presented the minutes of the meeting held on 19 February, 2020.  Approved

Works, Services and Planning Committee:  Cllr Peart presented the minutes of the meeting held on 4 & 19 February 2020.  Approved.
38/2020
To consider appointing a Representative of Hackney Marshes 

Resolved:  that Cllr Brotherton should be the Town Council Representative for Hackney Marshes and to liaise with the Teignbridge wardens
39/2020   Representatives Reports- Brief up-date
Ball Clay Heritage - Cllr Thorne said that there had been no meetings in the last year, however, activity is likely to step up during the current year as Felicity Cole of Newton Abbot Museum has promised us the opportunity to mount a Ball Clay Heritage exhibition at “Newton’s Place”, probably in September.  Also we ae hoping to organise some talks and outings during the year.

The 2020 AGM of the Ball Clay Heritage Society will be held on Wednesday 18th March at 7 pm at Sibelco’s East Golds Offices, Kingsteignton Road, Newton Abbot.  
Citizens Advice Bureau - Cllr Peart had been to see Citizens Advice Bureau and said that their lease has been extended.  He asked if it would be possible for the Town Council to provide a grant to them towards the general running costs.  The Town Clerk will look into this.

Climate Emergency – Cllr Khan said that the Working Party had been working through some of the initiatives that are on the original strategy:
· Recognising our own carbon footprint.  A link to a calculator will be sent to councillors for them to work out their own carbon footprint.  This shows where carbon is being spent and how it could be saved.  Cllr Khan suggested that the website link could be used by residents and accessed from our website.  Cllr Khan will forward the link to councillors.

· ACT have volunteered to help the Working Party to calculate our whole council footprint based on things achieved so far

· Plastic ban

· Reduced paper

· Move towards solar panels and electric vehicle

Cllr Khan asked for permission to work with ACT to calculate our whole council footprint, with the baseline being taken from when the council declared their climate emergency.  This can then be measured year on year reflecting how much carbon use we have reduced by.

Resolved:  that Cllr Khan should work with ACT to calculate the whole council footprint.
Wildflower and Tree Planting -  The Working Party have made some progress and are looking at specific sites and drawing on expertise from other councillors and Teignbridge District Council.  Good progress is being made with this and information will be brought to the council for approval when finalised.
Teignbridge District Council do not necessarily have the guidance or ability to implement their own carbon initiatives, so they are not necessarily joining up their thinking.  One of the actions we have taken was for Cllr Laws to talk to our MP about this to see if any gravity can be brought from the top down approach.
Cllr Khan said that the Clerk has circulated the Teignbridge Development Plan and that there is a Council Planning Policy which is drawn up from a lot of other initiatives and that climate emergency has been included.
CPRE - Cllr Khan reported that CPRE have considered 13 planning applications for 1600 houses.

Friends of Kingsteignton Library - Cllr Peart said that the refurbish of the library was being started on 26 February and should be completed by 30 March, 2020.  All items that needed to be removed from the Library have been stored in a container.  He said that they were still awaiting quotes for the entrance to the Library being enclosed.
Kingsteignton Youth Centre – Cllr Austen was pleased to report that the Samaritans will be using the Youth Centre on the first Monday of the month.

PCC - Cllr Thorne said that the next meeting is due to be held on 16 March, 2020,

Ram Roast – Cllr Dempster said that as many stalls as possible had been included in the Fair this year and things are progressing

Sibelco - Cllr Peart said that he had spoken to Sibelco and they are looking at planting 5000 trees and wondered whether the Town Council could make a contribution towards this.

Stover Canal Trust – Cllr Ripping said that the Annual General Meeting is to be held on 14 March, 2020 and he will be attending

Swimming Pool – Cllr Scagell reported that:

· The 2019 season saw 24,377 people through the Swimming Pool doors

· Leak under the floor in the showers has still not been resolved from August.  Aviva have sent their assessors but they do not know what it is.  Their builder and appointed specialist project company are also flummoxed. The Swimming Pool are not sure what to do next

· The AGM is being held at the Community Hall on 23 March, 2020 at 6.30pm if anyone would like to attend

· The Pool re-opens on Saturday 18 April, 2020 and will be opened by the Mayor at 12.30.  Councillors welcome to attend

· The opening of the Pool is being mentioned in the Town Council Newsletter which is at present being printed

· New lockers have been purchased for the new season

· The noise complaint that was received from TDC has been closed.

Teign School - Cllr Peart said that he is arranging a visit to the school
Teignbridge Cycling Forum - Cllr Bovey said that there had been no Teignbridge Cycling Forum meeting but wished to draw the Council’s attention to the new road that has been installed at Gallows Cross which still has no provision for pedestrians or cyclists.  He said that the patch that was once grass has become so muddy that local people are walking along the road with HGVs and cars passing them at speed.  This could result in a serious accident or a fatality.  The motorway standard crash barriers that were installed are stopping pedestrians from walking where they use to and asked if this was Devon Highways doing.
Cllr Peart said that this is nothing to do with DCC but the responsibility of Redrow.  He said that he had been working with residents, together with Cllr Thorne, and has spoken to the Managing Director of Redrow concerning the footpaths and lighting.  Cllr Peart is waiting for the Managing Director to come back to him to let him know what is going to be done and when this will be done.  Cllr Peart also mentioned issues with the Teignbridge Refuge lorry accessing this development as it is damaging the pavers that have been used on the road in certain areas.
Resolved:  that a letter should be sent to DCC Highways to log our concerns about safety issues at the end of Broadway Road/Gallows Cross as mentioned above. 
Twinning Association - Cllr Peart said that he attended the yearly meal at the Ten Tors.  The visitors from Orbec are coming over in October, 2020.  We have a quiz on Friday 13 March, 2020 at the Royal British Legion all are welcome to attend to help raise funds.
40/2020
Climate Emergency Update

Cllr Khan gave an update earlier in the meeting.

41/22

Updating of the Web Site and to ensure complies with new legislation for September 2020

Resolved:  that the tender  quote submitted by Vision ICT to update our present website and bring it in line with new legislation at a cost of £2,100 be accepted.  From year 2 and onwards the annual fee will be £325, which has not been increased and will cover website hosting, ability to add additional sections, pages, picture and files, SSL Certificate, website warranty and ongoing help and support as required.
31/2020
Correspondence

· Email received from Rev. P Nevard: Kingsteignton United Reformed Church are planning to start a monthly litter-picking club, which they are considering launching in line with the national event Great British Spring Clean (Keep Britain Tidy).  We will probably organise our first event on Saturday 4 April, 2020.  Either for this event or for subsequent ones are there any litter-blackspots that the Town Council would like them to help with.

· I am still working with Colin Bignall TDC to arrange for him and Cllr Dewhurst to attend a meeting of the Full Council to give a presentation on Air Quality.  After minute:   the meeting with Colin Bignall has been arranged for Wednesday 22 April, 2020 at 7 pm in the Mary Hall Suite to listen to a presentation on Air Quality.
The meeting closed at 8.35 pm

Signed:…………………………………………….    Dated:…………………………… 
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